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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

JANUARY 28, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:39 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

PRESENTATIONS

A. History and Purpose of San Bruno Mountain Habitat Conservation Plan

City Manager Holstine said the purpose of the meeting was to review the history and purpose of the San Bruno Mountain Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) and provide a forum to discuss the future.  He noted that management and preservation of open space on San Bruno Mountain has been a concern for many decades, and the HCP was created as a result of extensive public dialogue and involvement.   He added that the goals and objectives of Brisbane’s City Council reflect these concerns.

City Manager Holstine introduced Mike Murphy, San Mateo County Counsel and counsel to the HCP board of trustees, and invited him to give an overview of the background and history of the HCP.

Mr. Murphy discussed the history of the HCP and the mechanisms that were developed to implement the objectives of the HCP.  He said his involvement with the HCP began in 1983, the year the first Section 10(a) permit was issued.  He noted that in the 1970’s, all of San Bruno Mountain was privately owned by Visitacion Associates and Crocker Land Company, and these property owners had a plan to construct about 8,000 residential units on the mountain.  In 1976, the board of supervisors adopted a general plan amendment that limited the number of residential units to 2,235 and greatly reduced the office and commercial space that was planned, and in response, Visitacion Associates sued the county.

Mr. Murphy stated that as part of the lawsuit settlement in 1980, about one third of San Bruno Mountain was set aside for development, primarily around the fringes of the mountain, and the remaining two thirds was designated as open space.  The landowners sold or donated approximately 2,000 acres to the county and state for park land, and this area eventually became the San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.  At about this same time, Mr. Murphy noted, a number of rare and endangered species were discovered on the mountain that would be seriously affected by any development that might take place.  Two species, the Mission blue butterfly and the Callippe silverspot butterfly, were of particular concern; also of concern were the San Bruno elfin butterfly, the San Francisco garter snake, and several native plants.

Mr. Murphy said a task force of government representatives, landowners, and environmentalists was established to determine how best to deal with the potential impacts of development.  He noted this process led to the creation of the Habitat Conservation Plan and amendments to the Endangered Species Act that allowed issuance of a Section 10(a) incidental take permit for certain areas to be developed.  Mr. Murphy noted that the HCP was adopted by San Mateo County, the state, and the three cities (Brisbane, Daly City, and South San Francisco) in 1982, and the first incidental take permit was issued in 1983.  In 1997, the Callippe silverspot butterfly was listed as an endangered species, which started a process of amending the HCP to take into account potential impacts on this species.

Mr. Murphy indicated that the HCP includes a biological analysis of the mountain and identifies programs for the areas where development will occur.  He said the objectives of the HCP are to preserve and enhance butterfly habitat, preserve habitat diversity, provide a source of permanent funding through development assessments, designate the San Mateo County Parks Department as HCP manager, and authorize taking of habitat for planned development with offsetting mitigation measures.  Mr. Murphy described the roles of federal, state, county, and municipal governmental agencies, landowners, the HCP trustees, the Technical Advisory Committee, and County Parks Department in implementing the HCP.

Dave Holland, director, San Mateo County Parks Department, stated that the Habitat Management Plan is a working document that guides future habitat management efforts for the approximately 1,200 acres covered by the HCP.  He said the Habitat Management Plan also guides the development of the annual work plan and budget.  He noted that the Habitat Management Plan uses an adaptive approach based on a five-year horizon, and management activities are reviewed and adjusted each year.  The plan delineates habitat needs regardless of funding.  

Mr. Holland said the role of the Technical Advisory Committee is to help preserve butterfly habitat, recommend an annual budget and work plan to the HCP trustees, review progress and proposals, and implement the Habitat Management Plan.  He identified the members of the committee and its advisory consultants.

Mr. Holland reviewed the HCP budget.  He said approximately $140,000 is being collected annually, and this money is used to fund habitat restoration activities, biological monitoring, and HCP administration.

Sam Herzberg, senior planner, San Mateo County Parks Department, noted that the San Bruno Mountain HCP was the first of its kind, and there are now 400 to 500 HCP’s covering millions of acres in the U.S.  He said the HCP provided a mechanism to set aside 2,750 acres as conserved habitat.  When development occurs, the HCP ensures dedication of habitat and public open space land.

Mr. Herzberg showed a map indicating areas designated for development around the base of the mountain, undisturbed grasslands on ridgetops, and areas that will be temporarily disturbed for development and later restored.  He said that when the HCP was first instituted, annual funding was only about $60,000, and the primary focus of activity was controlling invasive species.  As time went by and assessments increased, additional funding provided for mapping of the different habitat zones on the mountain.  Mr. Herzberg noted that between 1994 and 1996, 40 acres of eucalyptus trees were removed.  Since then, Friends of San Bruno Mountain established a native plant nursery to propagate desirable species.  In 2001, another volunteer group, Heart of the Mountain, was formed by the California Native Plant Society to restore the Colma Creek wetland area.  Mr. Herzberg advised that HCP funding has been supplemented through use of volunteers, a Coastal Conservancy grant to restore habitat in Wax Myrtle Ravine, and Proposition 12 funding from the state for gorse eradication and Colma Creek restoration.  He displayed a map showing the areas where habitat management activities have occurred.

Mr. Herzberg observed that the focus of habitat restoration efforts have shifted over time.  Instead of proactive weed eradication, activities have become more defensive in an effort to prevent encroachment into core butterfly areas.  He said that when the HCP was started, there were 10 invasive weeds of concern; now there are 54 known exotic, invasive plant species on San Bruno Mountain.  

Mr. Herzberg advised that the natural succession of grasslands to scrublands seems to be accelerating, probably because of less grazing and more aggressive efforts to control fires.  He said global warming also contributes to this problem.  He noted that butterfly grassland habitats historically comprised about 1,800 acres on the mountain, but that area has decreased to about 1,200 acres today.  Mr. Herzberg indicated that butterfly species have been affected by the reduction of grasslands, and the Bay checkerspot butterfly has disappeared from San Bruno Mountain altogether.  He added that environmentalists hope to reintroduce checkerspot caterpillars soon to repropagate the species on the mountain.

Mike Forbert, president and biologist, West Coast Wildlands, said he has been working to preserve and restore habitat on San Bruno Mountain for approximately 22 years.  He presented a map identifying primary, secondary, and tertiary priority sites on San Bruno Mountain and noted that the priorities coincide with butterfly habitat areas.  He noted that the Technical Advisory Committee is reviewing a list of invasive plants to prioritize future efforts.  Mr. Forbert pointed out the major areas of weed and invasive plant infestations on the mountain and the areas containing valuable butterfly habitat.  He said invasive plants can be controlled with fire, mechanical methods, manual removal, and grazing.  He talked about working with the homeowner associations, stewardship program, and volunteer groups.

Mr. Forbert advised that some kinds of invasive plants are easier to deal with than others.  He emphasized the importance of reducing non-native biomasses, eliminating seed banks, and retreating areas cleared in the past.  For grassland areas, he said, control methods include burning, mowing, and grazing.  He explained that reducing invasive plants allow butterfly host plants and nectar plants to grow and replace the invasives.  

Mr. Herzberg stated that the San Bruno Mountain HCP, besides being the first of its kind, is also the first to have a major amendment.  He reported that two amendment processes are underway, one pertaining to the remaining phase of the Northeast Ridge development, and another in response to the designation of the Callippe silverspot butterfly as an endangered species.  Mr. Herzberg reviewed the steps in the amendment process and the projected schedule.

Mr. Holland said the County’s focus over the next several years will be maintaining the existing 600 treated acres, addressing natural succession and exotics control, securing funding to replace current state park grants, and building volunteer support.  He noted that when additional funds are available, efforts will be expanded to new areas of the mountain.  He advised that the environmental review for the proposed HCP amendments will take place over the next six months to two years.

Joe Cannon, Heart of the Mountain, talked about formation of the new San Bruno Mountain Conservancy to promote stewardship of the mountain.  He said the mission of this non-profit group is twofold:  acquisition of more land and creation of a vehicle for expanding stewardship.  He showed slides of some of the endangered species and habitat areas and noted that habitat has been shrinking as development occurs around the mountain.  Mr. Cannon reviewed ongoing preservation and restoration activities.

City Manager Holstine thanked all the guest presenters for their information.  He noted that representatives from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service were present to answer questions about the HCP amendment process.  He invited comments from Councilmembers and members of the public.

CM Conway asked if northern coastal scrub was a native plant.  Mr. Herzberg responded that northern coastal scrub is a native plant, but it is expanding and it poses a threat to the grasslands.  He explained that the goal of the HCP is to protect butterfly habitat from both invasives and opportunistic native plants.

CM Waldo asked for more details about northern coastal scrub.  Mr. Forbert said the mountain is divided into different habitat zones, some of which include scrub.  He noted that the lack of grazing and fires has allowed scrub to move into the grasslands areas.  He added that nearly the entire south slope of the mountain is grasslands that could be lost to succession.

CM Conway asked about the best method of eradication.  Mr. Forbert responded that he planned to use both hand cutting and chemical treatment.  He advised that scrub can also be controlled by regular burns.

CM Richardson expressed her appreciation for the vegetation management activities already underway.  She asked for more information about how stewardship would be promoted and expanded.  Mr. Holland said volunteers will be used to help pull weeds, gather seeds, and propagate plants.  He noted that the volunteers include corporate groups, members of the community, and local high school and college students.

CM Richardson commented that school groups take field trips throughout the year, and she suggested working with the local schools to increase awareness and involvement.  Mr. Cannon said there are plenty of people already actively working with the schools.  He observed that the level of interest is very high, but the challenge has been to find facilities to use for equipment storage and staging materials.

CM Richardson asked about the proposed ballot initiative to increase funding for County parks.  Mr. Holland said the proposed initiative would nearly double the County’s budget for restoration projects.  He added that the County is supporting the work of the newly formed Conservancy to promote stewardship, environmental education, and vegetation management.

CM Bologoff observed that it currently costs about $145,000 per year to sustain the HCP, and he asked what would happen if the ballot initiative does not pass.  Mr. Holland replied that it will be difficult to expand or maintain vegetation management activities without additional funds.  He said the Conservancy will explore private funding sources and grant opportunities.  CM Bologoff expressed hope that the initiative will pass.

CM Bologoff recalled previous discussions about raising funds just for San Bruno Mountain, and he asked what happened to that idea.  Mr. Holland stated that the concept had not been raised during the past two years.  He commented that it would probably be difficult to pass this kind of single-purpose measure.

Mr. Murphy said the current HCP funding is tied to the number of units developed, and the amount is set in the covenants, conditions, and restrictions for those developments.  Over the past eight to ten years, he noted, the County realized it would be difficult to sustain efforts on the mountain with the current amount of funding, and various alternatives were explored, including assessment districts and special taxes.  He expressed his opinion that a countywide parks measure is probably the best option.

Mr. Holland invited everyone to attend the kick-off event for the new San Bruno Mountain Conservancy, scheduled for Thursday, January 31, from 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. in San Mateo.

Mayor Barnes said he had some questions about the environmental assessment timeline and HCP funding for the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.

Kay Goode, assistant field supervisor, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, introduced her associates, Chris Nagano and Eric Tattersall.  

Mayor Barnes asked what importance the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service places on HCP funding and efforts to secure adequate funding.  Ms. Goode responded that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service considers funding critical to the success of any HCP.  She noted that the Service has assisted in obtaining grants and has devoted considerable staff and resources to this problem.

Mayor Barnes asked what level of funding the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service believes is necessary to maintain the HCP.  Ms. Goode said she did not have the exact figures.  She added that there are efforts to identify secure funding through the permit amendment process for the Northeast Ridge.

Mr. Holland estimated that $500,000 or $600,000 a year would be very helpful.

Ms. Goode added that the current level of annual funding is not adequate to maintain the area.  

Mr. Nagano stated that the long-term survival of the Callippe silverspot and other endangered butterflies will be threatened if funding is not increased.

Mayor Barnes asked about the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service’s position on eucalyptus.  Ms. Goode stated that eucalyptus is an invasive, non-native species that can affect butterfly habitat.

Mayor Barnes noted that some invasive plants, such as the thistle, can serve as a source of nectar for butterflies, and he questioned whether these species should be removed.  Mr. Nagano recommended not eradicating the thistle without propagating a native replacement plant.

CM Conway asked what steps the City will take during the six- to nine-month period estimated for the environmental assessment for the Northeast Ridge amendment.  City Attorney Toppel said the City will review the environmental assessment document once it is released.  Meanwhile, the land use entitlement process for the Northeast Ridge development will proceed concurrently.  Mr. Toppel added that the City’s process depends on the relocation of the project and preservation of habitat, which are being addressed in the amendment process.

Mayor Barnes welcomed comments from members of the public.

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, said San Bruno Mountain Watch is opposed to the Habitat Conservation Plan because it trades endangered species habitat for money, an unacceptable situation.  He noted the Callippe silverspot is critically threatened, and allowing more habitat to be destroyed will exacerbate the problem.  Mr. McIntire supported establishment of the conservancy as a better alternative.

Mr. McIntire asked when the environmental assessment document would be available for public review.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, noted that Mr. Murphy indicated that the original HCP funding was based on the science available at the time.  She pointed out that the science was inadequate then, and more thorough environmental review should be done now.  She objected that an environmental assessment and addendum to the current EIR were not enough to justify the take permit.

Ms. O’Connell expressed concern about the emergency take permit issued to accommodate the grading for B Court.  She stated that the developer is not installing foundations for the new homes.  She noted that the purpose of the emergency grading permit was to protect residences, not to facilitate construction of new homes.  She asked to see a copy of the take permit that allowed the building of the houses without proper review.

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, commented that the presentation earlier indicated there would be 270 acres of the mountain that would be temporarily disturbed for development and then restored to native habitat.  She provided photographs of the area and pointed out extensive erosion in the area above the baseball field that was supposed to have been restored as part of the Phase I development of the Northeast Ridge.  She questioned the compatibility of construction methods with habitat restoration.  Ms. Salmon noted that there have been many changes since the original EIR for the HCP was approved.  She recommended a more thorough environmental review before allowing any more destruction of butterfly habitat.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, observed that the emergency grading order for the Northeast Ridge should have been reviewed and considered more carefully by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  He urged the Service to participate more actively in future situations.

Mr. Bouscal expressed concern that the County disbanded its skilled fire safe crew that helped control vegetation on the mountain for fire prevention purposes.  He noted this group of inmate workers was an important resource for the County, and he recommended reinstituting this program instead of relying on state crews to do the work.

Mr. Bouscal observed that HCP funding comes from developers, and funding seems to be taking precedence over vegetation management to preserve habitat.  He stressed the need to place greater emphasis on maintaining habitat.  He expressed his opinion that all stakeholders to the HCP, including Colma, PG&E, and the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission, should be required to help with vegetation management.  He recommended re-evaluating the parties and contributors to the HCP.

Mary Gutekanst, Brisbane, noted that the whole issue of preserving the mountain ecosystem is problematic because historical conditions can never be recreated, and the habitat degradation taking place can never be undone.  She questioned whether anything can be done to effectively prevent or slow down the decline of the ecosystem.  She added that this is not just a question of enough money.

Ms. Gutekanst asked for clarification about the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service processes currently underway.  She said she understood that the Northeast Ridge project cannot proceed until the HCP is amended.  She expressed her opinion that that there should be only one amendment rather than two different tracks for two amendments.

Del Shinbari, San Bruno Mountain Watch, said he shared Mr. McIntire’s concerns about allowing any development on prime habitat.  He observed that this is similar to the Vietnam War policy of destroying villages in order to save them.

Mr. Shinbari noted that the fire in the Wax Myrtle Ravine area was quite beneficial for habitat on the mountain.  He recommended public education to help people understand the importance of regular fires, and he asked if controlled burns were still an option for eradicating invasives.

David Schooley, San Bruno Mountain Watch, commented that in spite of some of the rosy talk at this meeting about the HCP, watching what happened over the past 30 years demonstrates its ineffectiveness.  He pointed out that the HCP gives owners of private property the right to kill rare and endangered species on their property.  He observed that a battle is taking place between science and politics, and he urged the City to stop deceiving itself and do the right thing.

Ron Colonna, Brisbane, said that long before the HCP was ever created, the people of Brisbane wanted to keep open space on the mountain.  He expressed his opinion that the HCP was simply a way of extorting money from people to support open space, and that the endangered butterflies were being used as a tool to achieve that end.  He observed that this is dishonest and hypocritical.

Mr. Colonna noted that if people are truly concerned about the endangered species, it would be far cheaper to establish a captive breeding program for butterflies than to try to restore original grasslands.  He said he supported efforts to remove invasive plants, but questioned the true motives behind these efforts.

Michele Salmon stated that she was stunned by Mr. Colonna’s remarks.  She stated that she and many other people want to protect endangered species on San Bruno Mountain, and this was not just because of a desire to maintain open space.  Ms. Salmon emphasized the importance of preserving habitat to ensure the survivability of many species, including humans.  She said San Bruno Mountain is a microcosm of things that are happening across the entire planet, and preservation benefits the world at large.  Ms. Salmon added that she agreed with Mr. Schooley that much more needs to be done to prevent further degradation.

Robert Howard, Brisbane, said he was saddened by what Mr. Colonna said.  As a population biologist, he advised that San Bruno Mountain is an amazingly diverse habitat that contains species found nowhere else in the world.  He noted that butterflies are indicators of the health of the ecosystem itself.  He added that there is no known way to breed rare and endangered butterflies in captivity.

Mr. Howard stated that there are ways of controlling non-native grasses with biological methods, and he urged the City to explore these options.  He said establishment of the San Bruno Mountain Conservancy creates an important opportunity for improving habitat conservation.  He recommended publicizing these efforts and exploring grants and other available funding sources.  Mr. Howard suggested making San Bruno Mountain a destination that attracts people interested in viewing rare and endangered species in their natural habitat.  He said this approach would benefit the mountain and the communities surrounding it.

Mayor Barnes noted there were questions about the relationship between the HCP amendment process, the environmental assessment, and the Northeast Ridge development.  Mr. Herzberg said the two HCP amendments were originally one amendment, but the issues were separated because the Northeast Ridge developers wanted the Northeast Ridge amendment to be considered on its own.  He noted that the second amendment process addresses other issues.  Mr. Herzberg advised that the two processes are moving forward together, but the Northeast Ridge development is happening first.

Mr. Herzberg advised that the environmental assessment for the Northeast Ridge assessment is expected to be completed in another six to eight months.  Sometime during that period, he noted, there will be a public comment period.  He clarified that the County is working on the larger amendment pertaining to the Callippe silverspot, and this process, estimated at 18 to 24 months, will require an environmental impact report and environmental impact statement.

Mayor Barnes asked if the Callippe EIR depends on completion of the Northeast Ridge amendment.  Mr. Herzberg responded affirmatively that the Northeast Ridge environmental assessment needs to be completed first.

Mayor Barnes asked the staff to respond later to the questions from Terry O’Connell about the take permit issued for construction of new homes at the Northeast Ridge.  He noted that Michele Salmon asked about erosion above the ball field, and he asked the staff to investigate this issue and report back.

Mr. Herzberg advised that the County has restoration standards for land to be dedicated for public use, and he offered to provide pertinent excerpts from the draft San Bruno Mountain master plan.

Mayor Barnes asked why the County disbanded its fire safe crews.  Mr. Herzberg explained that County used to have inmate crews doing vegetation management, but the sheriff’s office discontinued that program.  He said the California Department of Forestry now dispatches fire safe crews from Ben Lomond at a lower cost.  He added that the jurisdictions around the mountain are eligible for HCP trust fund money to hire their own vegetation management crews.

Mr. McIntire asked how the public will know when the environmental assessment document is available.  Ms. Goode responded that announcements will be posted in the Federal Register and on the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service Web page, and the staff will be notified when the document is released.

Mr. Howard stated that Ms. O’Connell was asking the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, not the City staff, about the take permit for the Northeast Ridge grading.  Ms. O’Connell clarified that she was asked both the City staff and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.

Mr. Shinbari asked if fire can be used to control vegetation on the mountain.  Mr. Herzberg responded that the California Department of Forestry is averse to large-scale controlled burns.  He said the wind conditions on San Bruno Mountain make controlled burns difficult.  He noted that the California Department of Forestry still allows pile burning to dispose of invasive plants.

Mr. Holland reported that the Technical Advisory Committee has had extensive discussions about vegetation management methods.  He noted that fire is very effective, but there is considerable public concern about fires getting out of control.  He said the County is experimenting with small grass fires at Edgewood Park, and this tool might be available in the future.

Mayor Barnes thanked all of the presenters for their information.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 9:35 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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